
 
 
 
 
 
May 15, 2012 
 
 
Carlos Migoya 
Chief Executive Officer 
Jackson Health System 
1611 NW 12th Avenue 
Miami, FL 33136-1094 
 
Dear Mr. Migoya: 
 
On behalf of the dedicated healthcare givers that make Jackson Health System a medical miracle, I am 
compelled to respond to your recent letter to me. Perhaps you were unaware of how demoralizing and 
factually incorrect your correspondence was, so please allow me to set the record straight.  
 
Our nurses, doctors and healthcare professionals work tirelessly to deliver “a single, high-standard of 
quality care for the residents of Miami-Dade County” despite the often misguided decisions made by 
your leadership team.  Regrettably, your team of business advisors continues to make medical decisions 
that place hurdles in our way.  
 
Your team's latest nonsensical maneuver was to recklessly layoff 400 registered nurses and to offer 350 
part time RN positions. This clever tactic came just four days after ratification of our contract where you 
smiled for the camera and pledged partnership in the press.  This was a blatant lack of respect and 
exposed the true intent behind management's disingenuous bargaining strategy. 
 
Your fast-tracked, misguided layoff plan has set in motion mass disruption at Jackson, negatively 
impacting more than 600 RNs (628 per management) and the quality of care they deliver to patients. 
Highly trained nurses--who are the core of Jackson’s reputation --ended up in specialized care units 
where they have no expertise or training. For example, you sent nurses with decades of experience in 
mother baby units to cancer treatment areas. What were you thinking?   You turned JHS upside down to 
prove you were in control. In the end, it turned out that NO nurses actually left without a job at Jackson 
unless they chose to leave voluntarily (which over 100 highly skilled and experienced nurses did). 
 
Instead of accepting our genuine offer to minimize the negative effect of the layoffs, you thought it more 
strategic to send me an unfounded letter. You falsely accuse your loyal medical staff of not properly 
reporting patient incidents.  To the contrary, we advised all of our members to meet patient safety 
obligations, even during these upending furloughs and layoffs.  
 
We all agree that it is important to promote compliance with the incident reporting system. The research 
shows that nationally about 50% of all incidents are in fact reported.  This number goes down when 
staffing is short. In my experience, somewhere between 20-50% of incidents at JHS are actually 



reported. This is caused in part by the situation your leadership team created when it abandoned the Joint 
Commission’s recommendation to have a policy that encourages reporting through commitment to a 
non-punitive philosophy. In your letter you refer to being “deeply committed to reinforcing the non-
punitive nature of event reporting.” I fear this is but another one of your "watch my lips, ignore my feet” 
public relations tactics.  However, if you are sincere, I invite you to have the policy reinstated that 
implements and supports your "word.” 
  
As for the quality numbers you claimed are improving in a recent Miami Herald article, such as VAP 
(ventilator acquire pneumonia) and CBSIR (central bloodstream infection rates), let me educate you.  
These are indicators that are correlated to intensive care units and the peri-operative units where patients 
are treated with catheters in central veins and breathe using ventilators. These patient care areas are 
driven by strict staffing ratios of 1 nurse to every 1-2 patients, which cannot be violated or patients will 
die.  Thankfully, someone on your team had a conscience and none of these area's staffing ratios were 
affected by your layoffs and furloughs.  So, it is simply dishonest to point to these quality metrics as 
proof that the furloughs had no impact on patient care.   
 
It is much more telling to analyze indicators correlated to medical surgical floors where your furloughs 
and now layoffs have had a disproportionate impact.  In the same article where intensive care 
performance measures where mentioned, it was also reported that one important quality indicator that 
measures care on medical surgical floors was up.  Sadly, but not surprisingly, the fall rate increased by 
12% at Jackson.    
 
You are well aware that there is more to the story. The Herald reported in an earlier article that wait 
times for patients needing to be admitted to our floors from the emergency rooms had increased by 30% 
after your December furloughs.  The increase in wait times for sick patients needing to be placed into a 
hospital beds were directly caused by the fact that there were not enough nurses available to admit 
patients to empty beds!   Why?  You sent the nurses home without pay -- so we were shorthanded.  
 
You came to Jackson to lead with your financial expertise; please respect our healthcare expertise.  It’s 
hard to believe that you think Jackson can be turned around without collaboration with the nurses, 
doctors and healthcare professionals.  Let’s work together and save our public jewel! 
 
Sincerely, 
 
 
 
Martha Baker, RN 
President 
 
Cc: Honorable Carlos A. Gimenez, Mayor 
      Honorable Joe A. Martinez, Chairman 
          and Members, Board of County Commissioners 
      Marcos Jose Lapciuc, Chairman 
          and Members, Public Health Trust Financial Recovery Board 


